




BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday 13 January 2022, in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Barling Magna, Essex.

Present:	Councillors Ashdown, Bright, Cohen, Gardiner, Glover, McKillop, Myers and Steptoe

Attending:	County and District Councillor Steptoe and M Power (Parish Clerk)

MINUTES

22.1 The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
a. The Chairman declared the meeting open at 7pm.

22.2 To receive apologies for absence.
Apologies were received from District Cllrs Efde, Gooding, McPherson, Myers and Williams.

22.3 To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
Cllr Steptoe declared an interest in any matters relating to the County or District Councils. In any planning matter, he reserved the right to change his mind when the matter was considered by the County and District Councils. 

22.4 To approve the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 9 December 2021
It was proposed by Cllr Steptoe, seconded by Cllr Ashdown, and agreed unanimously that the minutes of the meeting held on 9 December 2021 be approved.

22.5 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council 
There were none present on this occasion. Cllr Glover, as a resident, raised the issue of the extremely muddy roads as a result of the housing development at Barrow Hall Road. She was advised that Essex County Highways were aware and had taken the matter up with Sanctuary Housing.

22.6 Financial matters
(a) It was proposed by Cllr Edmunds, seconded by Cllr Ashdown and agreed unanimously that the bank reconciliation to 31 December 2021, which had been circulated previously, be approved.

(b) The following table of payments had been circulated to Members. Approved by Cllr Edmunds, seconded by Cllr Ashdown and agreed unanimously.



	 
	Payee
	Description
	£

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Street lighting power
	              349.16 

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall electricity
	42.38 

	Direct Debit
	E.on
	Parish Hall gas
	159.41 

	Direct Debit
	British Telecom
	Combined broadband and mobile
	                46.74 

	BACS
	G Gates
	Salary
	              426.42 

	BACS
	M Power
	Salary
	           1,021.03 

	BACS
	Essex Pensions
	Clerk's ECC pension
	              329.04 

	BACS
	M Power
	Expenses 9.12.21 - 12.1.22
	                19.20 

	BACS
	D Myers
	Councillor allowance
	                74.33 

	BACS
	M Steptoe
	Councillor allowance
	                42.53 

	BACS
	S Glover
	Councillor allowance
	                53.13 

	BACS
	R Gardiner
	Councillor allowance
	                42.53 

	BACS
	Marmax Recycled Products
	Benches for Wildlife Reserve
	              724.80 

	BACS
	RJE Carpentry
	Build canopy for parish hall
	           2,450.00 

	BACS
	Young Electrical Ltd
	New light for canopy at parish hall
	                90.00 

	BACS
	Great Wakering CA
	Community newsletter - spring 2022
	                42.00 

	BACS
	P Shaw
	Items for wildlife reserve
	                71.19 

	BACS
	W&H Romac
	Fix lighting in 4 locations
	              149.75 

	BACS
	W&H Romac
	Fix lighting in one location
	              151.08 

	BACS
	MPE Alarms & Security Ltd
	Annual maintenance parish hall alarms
	             612.00 

	Debit card
	Zoom
	1 month subscription due 2.1.22
	                14.39 

	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	Total payments 
	£6,911.11



(Cllrs Gardiner, Glover, Myers and Steptoe each declared an interest in this item by virtue of receiving a Councillor allowance.)

22.7 Events and Projects
a. Beautiful Barling calendar. A reminder of the availability of the calendars would be put on the Council’s social media pages.
b. Photography competition. Councillors had been asked to vote on the entries received. The photo ‘Recycling for Nature’ taken by Jan Smith was chosen as the winner, with the photo ‘Robin on the Way to the Meadow’ by John Flower as the runner-up. The winners would be invited to the next Council meeting to be presented with their prizes.
c. The Queen’s Platinum Jubilee celebrations 5 June 2022. The Chairman’s suggestion that a working party be set up to support the arrangements was agreed, with its first meeting in a month or so. Councillors and other members of the community would be welcome to be involved. Sponsors would be sought. There would be liaison with the Castle pub – particularly for a BBQ. The Chairman would approach local catering companies for quotations for the supply of cream teas, strawberries and cream, tea and coffee on the day; a donation of £1 or thereabouts would be charged. Attractions already booked were: an owl display. Further suggestions included a police dog display, a tug of war, tombola, plant stall, book stall, a beachcomber stall, jams and cupcake stall, mobile ice cream and donut van, mini classic car exhibition, kite flying. The coastguards/RNLI/the Dog’s Trust/Guide Dogs for the Blind could be contacted. Ideas for children’s attractions were fairground rides, coins in a tub, egg and spoon/3 legged races, face painting, balloon animals. The Chairman was authorised to book appropriate fairground rides for children; these would cost in the region of £500 each for 6 hours, which would include the operative, generator and insurance. The Council decided that no inflatables would be booked. It was agreed that there would be no charge for people having a stall. The Clerk was asked to organise insurance to cover the eventuality of cancellation due to wet weather, to register use of The Parry and to submit an event management plan to Rochford District Council. It was agreed that St John’s ambulance should be approached to see if they could supply a presence on the day. A competition for, say, a jubilee pudding or cake, could be held. The Rochford District Council Strategic Director had asked for information on emerging jubilee celebration plans from Parish Councils, which would be promoted on the website. Car parking could be an issue with no car parking available on the site.
d. Citizen of the Year Award. Councillors considered the nominations received and it was agreed unanimously that Vanessa Cox be awarded the Citizen of the Year award for 2021 in recognition of all the work she does for the community, including library boxes installed in her garden, which was a great asset, especially for people unable easily to get to the public library. She would be invited to attend the next meeting of Full Council to be presented with her award.
e. Christmas Lights Competition. Oak Ridge, Barling Road had been awarded first prize. Mr Adler had very kindly engraved the shield with the winning address, free of charge. For the 2022 competition, there could be three prizes awarded for displays in Barling, Little Wakering and Stonebridge.
f. Bus shelters. The licence was due to be granted imminently by Essex County Council. However, the works could not proceed until a contractor for the works to the base of the shelter outside the parish hall was found. County Highways would be contacted in this respect and enquiries would be made on social media.
g. Electricity to the Wildlife Reserve. Higgins Partnership had confirmed that the process was underway.

It was noted that all of the Christmas hampers had been delivered before Christmas; some letters of thanks from recipients had been received.

22.8 St Mary’s Church – public meeting
The Chair and Vice-Chair had had a meeting with representatives of the Diocese in advance of the public meeting scheduled for 18 January. James Duddridge MP had indicated that he would attend the public meeting. The PCC had advised that the quinquennial report could be referred to but not released as a public document. 

22.9 Hand dryers for the Parish Hall
The Clerk would provide options to replace the hand dryers with more efficient models. The Barling Magna Parish Hall Committee had agreed to contribute £500 toward the purchase of the hand-dryers.

22.10 Barrier to grassy area to the side of hall/new surface. 
This would be considered by Council at a future meeting.

22.11 Planning Matters
Planning Application No: 21/01313/FUL 390 Little Wakering Road, Barling Magna – proposed dropped kerb and permanent vehicular crossing. The Parish Council had no comment to make on this application.
Planning Application No: 21/01321/FUL New Buildings Farm, Mucking Hall Road, Barling Magna – single storey extension to create infill accommodation between existing buildings. The Parish Council wished to register its comments to the application based on concerns that it did not constitute re-use of the existing building, and it was both on green belt land and in the flood plain. 

22.12 Reports of meetings of outside bodies 
The Chairman reported that there would be a meeting of the Rochford Hundred Association of Local Councils on 20 January.

22.13 Clerk’s report
a. The Clerk reminded Members that they could raise funds for the Parish Hall Charity by setting up Smile.amazon.co.uk account in a personal capacity. 
b. The application to open a savings account with Nationwide was underway.
c. Wildlife Reserve. The application for the Green Flag award 2022 would be submitted prior to the deadline of 14 February. The head volunteer was working on an updated management plan for the Reserve for submission to the council. The two benches purchased with the generous donation from Waitrose had been delivered that day. Tree surgery to the horse chestnut tree identified in the three-yearly tree inspection at the Reserve would be undertaken on 26 January. The logs and chippings from the tree would be left on site.
d. Correspondence: Lynda Edmunds had sent a letter on behalf of the PCC of All Saints, thanking the Parish Council for allowing them to use the parish hall for the Christmas Charm event, which had been very successful. The safety of those attending was paramount and having use of the hall made social distancing possible.

22.14 Street Lighting
a. Responses had been received from UK Power Networks in respect of the faulty lights outside 375 and 385 Little Wakering Road. The Parish Council felt that UKPN should take responsibility for replacing the missing units and they would be contacted after the meeting.
b. Survey of street lighting in the parish to produce an up-to-date list of locations. Each Councillor would take a section of road and list the parish-owned lights in this section, making a note of the light numbers where they are visible and if not details of the location.

22.15 Reports from County and District Councillors for the area on any matter of interest
a. Cllr Steptoe advised that the Rochford District Council Executive would be considering an agenda item on possible close working between Brentwood Borough Council and Rochford District Council; the two councils currently share a Chief Executive. A recommendation would be made to Full Council. There is a new Cabinet Member for Devolution at Essex County Council (ECC). It had come to light that in the region of £1.5 million S106 monies were being held from developments in the Rochford District for use by the NHS, some dating back to 2018. A request had been made to the ECC scrutiny committee to look into how this could be resolved. James Duddridge MP had been advised of the situation. An ECC Arts and Culture fund had been launched today, with £1m available to Parish Councils and other local groups. 
b. Kings Mead Cottages – concerns were raised that the gate opening into Barling Road is still in use. The Clerk was asked to write to RDC Planning Enforcement for an update.

22.16 At the Chair’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
It was agreed that the parish hall could be used free of charge for a cake sale for the benefit of All Saints Church on Saturday 12 March.
It was agreed that the meeting of the Full Council would be held on Thursday 10 February 2022.

22.17 Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded, and they were instructed to withdraw. 

22.18 Grounds Maintenance Contract. Key performance indicators had been agreed with the preferred contractor and the contracted awarded.

22.19 Consideration of the management of an additional recreation area within the parish Cllr Steptoe advised that the matter was due to be considered by Rochford District Council at its February meeting.

22.20 To declare the meeting closed
Councillor Cohen declared the meeting closed at 9.35 pm, thanking Members for their attendance.

*  *  *  *  *  * 
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